
Tuesday, July 1, 2003:
 Jesus said: "My people, it is unfortunate that much of man’s 
new technology has been designed for weapons of killing people 
more efficiently.  Man has become so obsessed with power over 
others as in America, that you spend billions each year 
developing your new planes, tanks and ships to make war under the 
guise of keeping the peace.  Today’s reading speaks of My calming 
the waters and My apostles were amazed that the winds and the sea 
obeyed My command.  I could demand anything to obey Me because I 
am the Ruler and Creator of everything and all persons.  But I 
have given you and the angels free will and I will not force My 
Will on you.  You have a new storm of evil which is rising up 
from the earth.  Through terrorism, greed, and jealousy many want 
land and wealth for themselves only.  Many of your wars are 
planned to destroy America and are designed for global control by 
the one world people.  This storm of evil, that will come to a 
height with the Antichrist’s reign, is the evil that I will 
vanquish once and for all as I will then rid all evil from the 
earth.  The earth will be renewed and My faithful will be 
rewarded with the Era of Peace."  
 Jesus said: "My people, you worry too much about what you 
are to eat, what you are to wear and where you could find 
shelter.  When it is time to come to My refuges, put your full 
trust in Me and My angels will lead you to the nearest refuge.  
My angels will provide for all of your needs and protect you from 
the evil ones as well.  Do not worry about the powers of the evil 
ones because My power is greater.  Do not look at the Antichrist 
nor take anything from him.  Some will be martyred for My Name’s 
sake, but they will be instant saints.  As long as you remain 
strong in your faith and call on My help, you will have nothing 
to fear.  You worry about having enough money now, but during the 
tribulation your money will not do you any good.  Trust in Me for 
everything and you will have My peace in this evil age." 
 
Wednesday, July 2, 2003:
 Jesus said: "My people, I am showing you more fires in your 
forests and severe storms on your coast lands.  These weather 
events are continuing to go to the next level of destruction, but 
America is refusing to see the connection of your chastisements 
to your sins.  I will continue to test America because of its 
refusal to repent of your sins and change your lifestyles.  
America is going to be brought to its knees by natural and 
financial disasters.  As you are humbled by wars and disasters, 
you will be begging Me to help you, but you have turned your back 
on Me.  Pray for your country because your sins of abortion and 
the flesh are crying out for judgment." 
 Jesus said: "My people, seeing these power lines with clouds 
on the horizon is a sign to you that they will be shut down more 
frequently than now.  Storms, tornadoes, earthquakes and 
terrorism will be the reasons that your power outages will 
increase.  You have grown accustomed to having power whenever you 
needed to turn on a light, use an appliance, or even a computer.  
Once your power is interrupted, you are helpless for heaters or 
air conditioners.  Even as your summer heats up, you will see 



great demands put on your power grid that could cause problems. 
Be grateful when you can use your machines of convenience because 
your intermittent outages will test your patience.  Your country 
consumes a high percentage of the world’s available energy 
sources to support your high standard of living.  As your economy 
becomes overshadowed by other national economies, you will have 
to cut back on your energy usage as it becomes more scarce and 
more expensive.  You will soon watch your nation decline in 
influence as you will be buried in debts with little income from 
foreign trade." 
 
Thursday, July 3, 2003: (St. Thomas, 38th anniversary) 
 Jesus said: "My people of America, this plane going down in 
a tailspin represents your country as your president continues to 
drag you through constant wars.  While he speaks of God in his 
speeches, he follows the one world people’s directives of 
continual involvement in war after war.  Today, the drumbeats are 
against the leadership of Liberia.  Tomorrow, it will be another 
country.  It is not your country’s right to dictate policy to 
every country that you dislike and run their country.  War never 
solves any problems and you are seeing how many of your troops 
are tied down in your latest wars.  This policy of war after war 
makes money for the central bankers and it will eventually 
destroy your military and your economy.  How long will the 
American people put up with each of these wars when your Congress 
has not openly approved of war on each country that you have 
fought?  A blanket war on terrorism does not give you any right 
to destroy any country your president chooses.  As each war 
progresses, you are seeing My words of prophecy fulfilled.  Each 
war, that you take on, pushes you deeper into debt and weaker in 
your power.  War is the tool of the devil to kill each other.  Do 
not fall into this trap of constant killing for reasons that do 
not even threaten your security." 
 
 
Thursday, July 3, 2003:
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: "My people, this tapestry of faces represents 
your souls praying together as one voice.  Your rosaries are like 
a heavenly song of praises to God through My intercessory saints.  
I told you how where two or more are praying that I would answer 
your prayer intentions.  When you all are at Mass and receive Me 
in Holy Communion, you are all woven together in My Mystical 
Body.  Rejoice that you are one with Me in My Blessed Eucharist."  
 Jesus said: "My people, the farmers provide your food and 
even enough to export to other countries.  You will see in the 
future that your food will be more valuable than all of the 
possessions that you hold dear today.  The farmers are not 
receiving a fair value for their crops as prices are controlled 
by the central bankers.  All of the debts, that are increasing 
because of your imbalance of trade, are causing strains on your 
economy.  When financial hard times come, at least you will have 
more food than other countries." 
 Jesus said: "My people, unemployment in your country 



continues to worsen as many of your good paying manufacturing 
jobs have left your country.  Your leaders are allowing your 
companies to go elsewhere for cheap labor, but soon you will not 
have enough jobs to afford new homes.  Your welfare state will 
also topple when not enough taxes are collected to pay for 
welfare, Medicare, and Social Security.  The fabric of your 
society depends on enough workers and jobs to support the rest 
who are not working.  Without enough jobs, everything will 
collapse.  Pray for more jobs and a control of those leaving your 
country." 
 Jesus said: "My people, in the early days of your 
Declaration of Independence you had many words of God embraced in 
your documents.  When you celebrate this weekend honoring this 
freedom from England, think of how much you embraced Me in all 
that you did.  You were given many graces and blessings because 
of your faith in Me.  Today, your laws are in complete reverse of 
My laws by making abortions and homosexual lifestyles acceptable 
in your society.  Because of your killing of My little ones and 
your sinful lifestyles, I have taken away My graces and blessings 
and you are floundering on your own.  That is why your country is 
in the same decline as many great civilizations before you."  
 Jesus said: "My people, many of the central bankers are 
selling your souls to other nations by encouraging your imbalance 
of trade, constant wars, and dependence on foreign oil.  You are 
so controlled in your debts and taxes that you have little say in 
your government and little say in changing it.  Soon you will 
have a police state and all of your freedoms will be stripped 
from you in the name of security and money to live by handouts.  
Once control of your government is out of your hands, you will be 
living in an armed camp of detention centers.  Come to My refuges 
and I will see to your needs and protection." 
 Jesus said: "My people, the evil ones will try to force 
chips on you to take away your money and your ability to buy and 
sell.  They want global control to prepare the way for the 
Antichrist.  Your place will be at My refuges that will multiply 
your food, give you shelter, and provide for your heating needs.  
Do not rely on chips or the Antichrist for food, money, and jobs.  
Instead rely and trust in Me for everything.  You will be 
stripped of your possessions to help perfect your spiritual lives 
in full trust of My love.  Just as I provided for Moses and the 
Hebrews, so I will provide for you in the new Exodus." 
 Jesus said: "My people, as you walk this path of life, 
follow My stream of Living Water in your faith.  As you become 
parched from the scorching heat of the trials of life, come to Me 
in My sacraments so you can be refreshed with My graces.  Baptism 
immerses you in the waters of faith and belief in Me.  Holy 
Communion feeds you My Living Water of My Eucharist.  Confession 
cleanses your soul of sin and restores My sanctifying grace.  
Even Marriage blesses your lives of love that you share with Me 
and your spouse.  This love generates new life in the children of 
your future.  Be thankful that I share My creative acts with you 
in bringing forth your own children.  A special blessing goes out 
to your family for the many years of faithfulness to each other 
and the joy of seeing your children’s children."  



 
Friday, July 4, 2003: (Roger’s funeral) 
 Jesus said: "My people, it is always difficult to deal with 
someone who dies early in life.  Watching Roger die so young 
should be a lesson for all of his relatives, both to watch your 
own health, but even more to be aware of your spiritual health as 
well.  It is unfortunate that you have seen Roger die so soon 
after Margaret.  Your life here is very transitory as in the 
reading, and you never know if you will see tomorrow.  This life 
is a very short time relative to eternity, so you should have 
your soul pure by Confession and ready to face Me at your 
judgment.  You would rather be like the wise virgins with oil in 
your lamps and ready to die, than the unwise virgins who were not 
ready and were not allowed into heaven.  This life is only a test 
and a preparation for your spirit life.  Seek Me to forgive your 
sins and follow a pure life imitating Me and following My 
Commandments.  Live in love without jealousies or grudges and you 
will all live in My peace." 
 Jesus said: "My people of America, this devastating storm of 
destruction is just one of many that is going to strike your 
nation.  You refuse to stop your abortions, fornications, 
adultery, and homosexual acts, so expect worse chastisements for 
mocking My Commandments.  At the beginning of your country you 
were a God-faring people, but today you are worse than Sodom and 
Gomorrah.  You have heard My words from various modern day 
visionaries and prophets and still you refuse to listen to My 
call for conversion of your sins.  It will take My intervention 
with My Warning to wake you up to your sins and still many will 
not change their lives.  Remember about Lazarus in heaven when 
the rich man in hell cried out to Abraham if only he could speak 
to his brothers to save them from his torment.  Abraham said: 
‘Even if one from the dead would come back, they still would not 
change.  They have Moses and the prophets to teach them and that 
is sufficient.’ (Luke 19:23-31) Now after everyone has seen Me 
and their own judgment, there still will be many who refuse to 
serve Me.  Pray for souls to be saved at their Warning, because 
there may never be another opportunity to be saved." 
Saturday, July 5, 2003:
 Jesus said: "My people, this draining of the pool of water 
is another sign to you of how water will again be in short supply 
because of your summer droughts.  Summer heat dries out the soil 
and the ground water table goes down making it harder to have 
fresh water to water your lawns.  The more arid the area, the 
more fires and droughts prevail.  Droughts will continue to give 
farmers troubles as they try to preserve their crops.  The spring 
had cold and moisture, but each summer continues to be plagued 
with long droughts that are not always replenished in the fall.  
Many lawns had to be replaced when they were not watered last 
year and this problem will continue this summer as well.  Be 
thankful if you are living near fresh water, for many will be 
struggling for fresh water as the world famine continues to gain 
momentum.  Food and water will become scarce and their prices 
will escalate because of poor growing conditions and a general 
increase in the earth’s temperature." 



 Jesus said: "My people, this crocodile kills its prey by 
pulling it down into the water with its strong jaws.  You are 
dealing with a spiritual demon in the devil who wants to drag you 
down also into sin.  He lays snares and traps for you in 
temptations of sin.  The more that you give into sin, the more he 
can drag you down into an abyss of sin that your soul will drown 
and be lost.  You must seek to follow My Light and keep coming 
back to Me for grace in Confession and a desire to love Me every 
day.  You are like a new baptized soul after Confession and you 
must desire not to keep offending Me with your habitual sins.  I 
am here for every soul who seeks conversion, but you must refrain 
from places that the devil can control you as in drugs, drinking, 
and living together in sin.  I will give you peace and love, but 
the evil one will only entice you with pleasures with only hate 
for you.  Come out of your abyss of sin before you drown forever 
in the flames of hell." 
 
Sunday, July 6, 2003:
 Jesus said: "My people, this view of nature out of focus 
represents how you take the beauty of this planet for granted.  
If you took a few moments to look at the stars of the universe on 
a clear night, you would understand how small the earth is 
compared to an endless space beyond your solar system.  Even the 
plants and animals are all unique with various adaptations to 
their environment.  The birds of the air and the fish of the sea 
are all beautifully made.  Finally, look at yourselves how you 
have been gifted with life in a versatile body and a spiritual 
soul.  All the functions of the body are perfectly made by Me and 
your reasoning powers are beyond any other animals.  So every 
morning, that you wake up, think of thanking Me for all the gifts 
that you have been given and use them properly for My greater 
glory.  When you see how you fit in with the rest of My creation, 
then you will see that you are here to follow My plan for your 
life on your road to heaven." 
 
Monday, July 7, 2003:
  Jesus said: "My people, the sun shining through the 
raindrops makes them glisten and the rain is life to the soil and 
the crops.  During the dry summer months, rain is especially 
welcome to all the parched lawns and farms.  This rain is My 
blessing upon you and it represents My Living Water that is 
available to you in Confession and My Eucharist.  The faithful 
people in the Gospel called on My healing power and the lady with 
the hemorrhages was healed both physically and spiritually.  
Those people of today, who have faith in Me, can also be healed 
of your physical ills and be converted from your sins.  There are 
many faith healings occurring when you ask in My Name.  Receive 
My Living Water of grace into your soul just as the soft rain 
moistens the parched earth.  Keep faith in Me and trust in My 
power and you will be saved." 
 Jesus said: "My people, in every phase of your life you are 
witnessing violence in your culture of death.  With so many 
violent movies and TV programs, it is not any surprise to see 
this same violence spread among the society.  Every night in your 



news you see people killed because of drugs or gang violence.  
What you are not viewing or hearing about is all of the abortions 
of the unborn.  This is a gruesome violence on your infants that 
continues to be unchallenged in stopping these millions of 
murders.  Every night you are seeing on TV news of how many of 
your troops are being killed.  More and more wars are being 
encouraged by the masons with no real explanation for why you are 
there or when your troops are leaving.  Your Congressional 
representatives are not even involved in the decision of war with 
any country.  It does not take a smart person to realize that 
your troops are spread too thin and you are spending billions of 
dollars on these fruitless war adventures.  You are seeing the 
deadly destructive nature of war and that it has not solved any 
of your terrorism threats.  It is time to call on Me in prayer to 
stop these wars and to let these nations govern themselves 
without American interference." 
 
Tuesday, July 8, 2003:
 Jesus said: "My people, a day will come when another will 
hold you fast against your will because of My Name’s sake.  Many 
of My apostles preached My Word of love and My Resurrection, but 
the people did not want to believe in Me because it would mean 
changing their lives.  Because My apostles tested the consciences 
of the people, they were martyred so these people could continue 
to live in comfort without criticism. Even St. John the Baptist 
was imprisoned  and killed because he criticized Herod for living 
with his brother’s wife.  So it is with My disciples of today.  
You must be fearless in preaching My Gospel, even if men should 
want to kill you for your belief in Me.  As the time of 
tribulation draws near, they will drag you into the courts to 
persecute you and even kill you.  Many of you will be placed in 
prisons or detention centers because of your refusal to take the 
mark of the beast and refusing to worship the beast.  Be brave 
and have courage in My help to even  suffer through torture and 
martyrdom if you are called to witness to Me instead of the evil 
one."  
 Jesus said: "My people, this old fire engine represents how 
to put out the flames of hell with the old sacrament of 
Confession.  Many of your fires give you an idea of what a living 
hell on earth is all about.  Those, who live in mortal sin, are 
risking being lost in the eternal flames of hell.  In order to 
put out this fire, you need to cleanse your sins by seeking My 
forgiveness from the priest in Confession.  The priest’s 
absolution binds your sins in the Blood that I shed for you on 
the cross.  A sinner’s conversion comes in accepting Me as Savior 
and that they are sorry for having offended Me in their sin.  
Admitting your sins, failures, and mistakes is against your 
pride, but it is an affirmation of the truth that you have not 
been completely faithful to My Commandments.  Fear not My 
punishment, but know that I am willing to forgive even the worst 
of sinners and put you back in My good graces.  I love you so 
much and heaven rejoices at every repentant sinner.  Keep close 
to Me in My sacraments and your soul will always be refreshed in 
My oasis of graces.  Put the fire out in all souls by encouraging 



them to confess their sins to the priest." 
 
Wednesday, July 9, 2003:
 Jesus said: "My people, I have come to bring a spiritual 
division among your households where some will believe in Me and 
some will not. (Matt 10:34-39) I call on everyone  to take up 
their daily cross on your path to salvation in heaven.  For I 
must be first in your life ahead of all family and relatives.  
You must give your will over to Me in total consecration in order 
to be perfected.  Everyone is faced with this decision in life to 
either follow Me in grace or some choose to follow the world and 
the devil in sin.  You choose Me or not in life, but at the 
judgment I will separate the good from the bad.  Only those, who 
are worthy that love Me and their neighbor, will be allowed into 
heaven.  I want everyone to be saved, but it is your free will 
choice that determines your eternal destination of either heaven 
or hell."  
 Jesus said: "My people, this large white flash in the sky 
over your cities will cause much fright among the people.  At the 
same time that people will see these great happenings in the sky, 
everyone will witness another fear of seeing how your sins 
offended Me in your own Warning experience.  Many have speculated 
on the date of the Warning, but it will happen in My time the way 
I want it to happen. There will be some conversions because of 
this supernatural  intervention of Mine, but still a great number 
will not follow Me.  This Warning experience or illumination of 
conscience will happen suddenly with no warning of its coming.  
It will also be the first of many events leading up to the 
declaration of the Antichrist.  Be spiritually ready for these 
evil days and be ready to leave your homes for My refuges.  Pray 
for My help that your soul will be given sufficient grace to be 
saved in this tribulation." 
 
Thursday, July 10, 2003:
 Jesus said: "My people, before I came to the earth, My 
Hebrew people offered incense and burnt offerings for their sins 
and praise of Me.  My death on the cross has become the most 
worthy sacrifice for all of mankind that was offered to My Father 
in heaven.  I have made reparation for all the sins of mankind in 
the past, present, and the future.  Every time that you attend 
the sacrifice of the Mass, you are witnessing to My ultimate of 
all sacrifices.  At the Consecration I am offering the bread and 
wine as My Body and Blood that I offered on the cross.  By My 
gift of My Blessed Sacrament, you all are sharing in My Real 
Presence and My Most Precious Blood is being shed for your 
salvation.  It is you, My people, that must keep your souls pure 
in Confession so you are worthy to receive Me in Holy Communion.  
You renew your belief in My death and Resurrection as you attend 
each Mass.  Be thankful and give praise to Me that your God is so 
generous that I died for each one of you.  My love is so great 
for you that I suffer for each one of your sins.  Return My love 
by showing Me that you can live a holy life with a minimum of 
sin.  Each time you sin, you offend Me greatly and you add to the 
suffering that I must share in reparation for your sin.  There is 



a price to pay for every sin either here on earth or in 
purgatory." 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: "My people, after I spent forty days and nights 
in the desert fasting for My mission on earth, Satan tested Me 
three times.  Once with a temptation to turn stones into bread, 
another to throw Myself off the precipice, and a third to bow 
down to the devil to gain the whole world.  These testings of the 
devil should show you his ways as he always tests you at your 
weakest time.  The first test is for food for there are some who 
over indulge in eating.  The second test is to make assumptions 
that I will save you no matter what you do.  It is by your will 
that you must come to Me for the forgiveness of your sins.  The 
third is a test of pride to think you can have whatever you want 
without worry that it is sinful.  Keep yourself strong in prayer 
so you will always be able to fight off the temptations of the 
devil." 
 Jesus said: "My people, America may have the newest and best 
weapons to fight a war, but your troops are still vulnerable to 
snipers and ambushes.  Keeping nations under occupation and 
spending many dollars to restore utilities makes you wonder what 
did winning the war achieve.  Your losses both in personnel and 
finances continue with no plan to leave in sight.  Meddling in 
other nation’s ethnic, religious, or civil wars is not going to 
solve any of your problems.  There will be the same Arab leaders 
arise, no matter how long you stay in Iraq or other nations.  
Rather than try and force your ways on these people, it would be 
better to not have wars in the first place." 
 Jesus said: "My people, it is sometimes difficult to look at 
yourself and admit your faults which are obvious to others when 
they watch your actions.  Be careful to give good example in your 
actions or you could be called a hypocrite in your preaching.  
The green is the color of money and how it colors your life’s 
objectives.  Some see money as the only thing in life worth 
having.  Being rich is not worth selling out your soul to the 
devil.  The rich are never satisfied because they focus on making 
more money ans searching for more power.  They also spend much 
time protecting their possessions.  Seek My treasures in heaven 
for your good deeds of charity and you will be spiritually rich 
which no one can take from you."  
 Jesus said: "My people, remember what I told you would 
happen to the man who built his house on sand.  There are some 
who build homes on hillsides or flood plains.  Then when heavy 
rains come, these homes slide down the hills or are inundated 
with water in floods.  It is the same way spiritually that you 
need to build your faith on a solid foundation or spiritual 
storms of temptation will carry you away.  Trust in Me and I will 
give you solid roots that no storm of Satan will take you over." 
 Jesus said: "My people, each business needs the right 
equipment to do the job well.  In the spiritual world you also 
need the right tools.  You will need your sacramentals for 
protection and your daily prayers for stamina.  I give you enough 
grace and strength to endure every test in life that you will be 
tested by.  Have faith and assurance that you will be gifted with 



all that you need." 
 Jesus said: "My people, your government leaders are doing 
everything to eliminate the proliferation of nuclear weapons.  
Every country that has nuclear power plants is suspected of 
making weapons from the plutonium by-products.  That may be true 
to some extent for militant countries, but it is hard to prove 
nor does it give license to attack such a country."  
 Jesus said: "My people, many now are seeing the bad effects 
of using fossil fuels for power plants because of the pollution 
that it generates.  Now many nations are focused on renewable 
energy sources which will cost more money, but are more friendly 
to the environment.  That is why many are focused on wind, solar, 
and organic wastes as means to have more power.  It has taken 
many bad effects on the earth to finally push man into being more 
careful in generating electricity.  If you see the bad effects of 
your sins as well, then you will see a need for forgiveness in 
Confession to purify your soul.  The more you follow My plan for 
your life in nature and away from sin, you will understand why My 
ways are better than your ways." 
 
Friday, July 11, 2003:
 Jesus said: "My people, I am showing you this young child 
next to a confessional because I want My faithful parents to give 
good example for the children to go to frequent Confession.  The 
children need to be encouraged to attend, even when they are 
older so their souls will  be protected by My grace.  Do not nag 
them, but comfortably recommend Confession for the salvation of 
their soul.  When you go to Confession, you see how few young 
people are coming on their own.  If they were taught about My 
love and My forgiving heart, they would desire to visit My 
confessional to cleanse theirs souls and keep them pure for when 
they will meet Me in judgment.  Everyone is not guaranteed a long 
life and you could die in your youth.  Do not put off your 
conversion nor cleansing your soul until tomorrow because you may 
die today.  You had the privilege of being led by your father 
every month to Confession, so see how much a parent can influence 
their children’s behavior.  By focusing on the forgiveness of sin 
in the confessional for your children, you will be fulfilling 
your responsibility for bringing these souls to Me." 
 
Saturday, July 12, 2003:
 Jesus said: "My people, many times along the path in your 
life you become lost and you need to find your way.  When you are 
in doubt, you have to swallow your pride and ask directions from 
someone.  It is the same way in your spiritual life as you seek 
to follow My path to heaven.  Many become lost and are detoured 
in life by life’s modern distractions.  You can get taken up with 
addictions to drugs, drink or even computers.  Some become so 
obsessed with sports or other things that occupy most of your 
time.  Once you leave no time in your life for Me, then it will 
be difficult to find your way to heaven.  My faithful, who know 
and love Me, will need to be the missionaries that are giving 
spiritual direction to the lost souls of the world.  It is even 
more difficult to convert souls when they do not even realize 



that they have lost their way to heaven.  When you lose your way, 
you know enough to look for directions.  When you lose your focus 
on Me, then you will need My help or someone’s prayers to direct 
you close to Me again.  So pray for the lost souls that they will 
find their way to conversion of their sins.  I desire that 
everyone be saved and My faithful are My faith compasses to give 
proper direction for souls to find Me and love Me." 
 
Sunday, July 13, 2003:
 Jesus said: "My people, many are brought as infants to be 
baptized into My Church, but their godparents are speaking for 
them.  Your souls are cleansed of original sin at Baptism, but 
later in life you need to return to Me publically in Confession 
to have your actual sins forgiven and cleansed.  It will take an 
act of your own free will to come to Me in Confession, but I am 
your oasis of grace in the priest giving you absolution.  
Remember that I asked My disciples to publically come to 
acknowledge their sins and My Father would be pleased with them.  
The image of pages flying out from the Scriptures is a sign of 
the end times and the beginning of the schismatic church.  There 
will be some priests that will lose their faith and deny the 
calling of the prophets of the Bible.  Even today, I send you 
modern day prophets and they also are being rejected because of 
pride.  Because some priests have become complacent and are not 
encouraging Confession nor warning the people about birth 
control, abortion, and the sexual sins, I am calling My prophets 
to have people repent of these sins.  It is not an easy mission 
to ask people to repent when they know the Commandments, but they 
desire their pleasures.  Everyone needs to listen to My Word and 
accept My call to perfection by obeying My laws out of love." 
 
Monday, July 14, 2003:
 Jesus said: "My people, many times your life moves as fast 
as you travel in your car.  I want My people to slow down and 
live a simpler life so your peace is not disturbed.  When you 
allow yourself to get carried along by the daily rush of society, 
it will take your focus off of Me in your prayer life.  When you 
do not have enough time for your prayer life, then you are too 
busy with material things.  You need some quiet time in your life 
to really stop and think what you are doing.  You need to make 
room in your life to do things for Me and your neighbor instead 
of only work or entertainment.  Examine how you spend your time 
and it will reflect how much you love Me and how much you love 
your neighbor.  It is when you do not make enough time for Me 
that you are being too selfish with your time.  When you drift 
away from your prayer life, your love for Me can grow cold and 
this is how even faithful people can fall away from their faith.  
Faith has to be alive and you nourish it with daily prayer and 
receiving My sacraments frequently.  Keep your focus on Me by 
slowing down your fast paced living and live in My peace." 
 Jesus said: "My people, many are called, but few are chosen.  
The faith in your country is becoming more superficial because 
many Catholics do not have the spirit of faith strong in their 
hearts.  The laity are not being fed the richness of the faith in 



the pulpits, so the faithful have become more complacent in their 
devotions and their lack of daily prayer.  The gift of faith 
needs to be nurtured or it cannot grow.  That is why you need to 
pray more for the youth of today because you need to teach your 
children the importance of prayer in their lives.  Each 
generation is becoming weaker in the faith because the parents 
are wrapped up with the distractions of the world and they are 
not passing on the faith to their children.  Divorce, living 
together and homosexual lifestyles are giving poor example to 
your children as the morals of your society have deteriorated to 
a decadent society.  It is time to pray for the children’s faith 
and also for the parents who do not think they are doing anything 
wrong.  People have lost their shame of sin and have convinced 
themselves that they are not sinning and do not need Confession.  
Pray for sinners, especially in America, for they need to listen 
to My prophets and My call to return to that original fervor that 
each soul started with in their faith.  It will take My spiritual 
intervention in My Warning to wake up the sinners to realize how 
spiritually lazy they have become.  America needs to wake up to 
living your faith because your freedoms are being taken away." 
 
Tuesday, July 15, 2003: (Beginning of Hurricane Claudette in 
Texas) 
 Jesus said: "My people, you are seeing in this vision of 
cars in the shape of a hurricane a sign again of the many 
chastisements that you will be facing as a reflection of your 
sins.  You are loving material things more than Me and now you 
will see how many of these things will be stripped from you.  
This storm is just the beginning of the hurricane season and it 
is a continuing sign of how your storms will be taken to the next 
level in frequency and intensity.  You had an unusual flurry of 
tornadoes and now you will be seeing more hurricanes.  In the 
past these storms have veered away from land, but now you are 
seeing them make more landfall.  Each year the damage from 
natural disasters has been causing more and more damage.  See 
that your idol worship of things is facing My justice and you 
will see a direct connection of your sins to your disasters.  I 
have told you that you would be brought to your knees in America 
because of your sinful lifestyles.  Now you will be witnessing 
constant disasters one after the other." 
 Jesus said: "My people, I am showing you this rural white 
church because many of the priests in the outlying locations will 
be the priests of the faithful remnant.  These priests will be 
loyal to the present pope even as a split in the Church will 
cause a division of My remnant Church from a schismatic church 
run by the masons.  The schismatic church will take control of 
today’s churches, but they will follow the New Age movement and 
deny the sexual sins as sins. The remnant Church will have to go 
underground in the homes with few priests offering a proper Mass.  
Even though you will be few in number and you will be persecuted 
by the schismatic church and the authorities, I will protect you 
from harm and lead you to My refuges.  Do not be fearful of the 
tribulation time, but follow My Will to save your souls.  All the 
priests will have to decide between following Me in persecution, 



or following the Antichrist with this world’s pleasures and 
comforts." 
 
Wednesday, July 16, 2003:
 Jesus said: "My people, this vision of a crucifix in hiding 
represents the time of suffering for My faithful when you will be 
persecuted for witnessing to My Name in the tribulation.  Because 
of the power of the evil ones, you will be led by My angels to a 
place of safety at My refuges.  It will not be easy to leave the 
comfort of your own homes, but the disbelievers and those of the 
world will be trying to kill you and torture you for following My 
Word.  This time of the Antichrist will be an evil that you have 
not witnessed before, but you must avoid the Antichrist because 
of his demonic powers.  I am more powerful than all of these 
demon creatures and I will protect your souls as you call on My 
help.  Some will be martyred for My Name’s sake, but they will 
become instant saints.  As the crucifix turns and moves into the 
light, this represents when I will come in glory and My Light 
will vanquish all of the evil ones to hell.  My Light will 
overcome the darkness as I will renew the earth with My Era of 
Peace.  Have trust and hope in Me for all evil will soon vanish 
from the face of the earth.  The reign of evil will be brief for 
My victory will be a sign to you of My power."  
 Jesus said: "My people, man is so proud of all of his latest 
inventions.  Unfortunately, many of these inventions are being 
exploited for making weapons to kill people.  Modern art is 
linked more with earthly things than spiritual things.  Man has 
much pride and he wants to buy the latest devices to impress his 
neighbors.  Even though there may be an earthly attraction to 
these things, do not let the desire for them so possess you that 
they control you.  The devil always makes you curious of these 
latest things and all of the latest news to try and distract you 
from Me and your prayers.  You must pray extra for the grace to 
fight off these distractions.  When you see others wasting their 
time so much on these things, it is time to warn them of their 
obsession with material things.  This is why affluence and riches 
are causing Americans to drift away from their faith.  Those, who 
keep strong in their faith today, will receive even more graces 
for avoiding this world’s distractions." 
 
Thursday, July 17, 2003:  
 Jesus said: "My people, this vision is a witness that every 
refuge of My Blessed Mother’s apparition sites and places of holy 
ground will be blessed with healing springs of water.  At the 
time of tribulation this will be a means of physical nourishment 
in water for the body and it will be a healing water both for 
physical and spiritual needs.  I have always promised you that My 
living water is always available in My Precious Body and Blood in 
the consecrated Host and Wine.  I will provide for all of your 
needs in these last days, so have complete hope and trust in My 
protection of your souls.  As you call on Me in prayer, you will 
be saved even if you are called to endure martyrdom for My Name’s 
sake.  My martyrs will receive instant sainthood and receive My 
reward for their sufferings.  You will all have to suffer on this 



earth, just as the saints suffered before you.  Rejoice in My 
gifts of protection and the water and Holy Communion that My 
angels will provide if you do not have a priest for Mass.  These 
springs of water at My refuges may not be present at this time, 
but during the time of tribulation, they will miraculously appear 
for your benefit.  Give thanks to your Lord for having your 
angels draw you to the nearest refuge to protect you from the 
Antichrist, the demons, and the evil ones trying to kill you.  
Have no fear at this time because I will truly give you My peace 
and ease any of your burdens." 
 
Friday, July 18, 2003:
 Jesus said: "My people, this rustic looking barn is an 
example of how I will provide for My faithful remnant.  I will 
have My angels draw you to My refuges that are protected from the 
evil ones.  Your life at the refuges will be harsh with little 
heat in the winter and no air conditioners in summer.  Food and 
water will be miraculously provided, so do not worry about what 
you are to eat or wear.  When you leave your homes, you will lose 
your possessions and totally depend on Me for everything in full 
trust.  You will not have to suffer long because the reign of the 
Antichrist will be brief.  Because you have been so spoiled, your 
suffering will seem difficult, but you will be suffering your 
purgatory on earth.  You will be making reparation for your sins 
as your souls will be strengthened to endure this evil age.  The 
Holy Spirit will give you what to say in your defense as some 
will be tortured and martyred for My Name’s sake.  Remember to 
not take anything from the Antichrist because I will provide for 
you.  Do not take any chips in the body, nor worship the beast.  
I alone am the only One worthy of your worship.  Go willingly to 
My refuges where My angels will lead you." 
 
Saturday, July 19, 2003:
 Jesus said: "My people, this light on the ceiling means that 
I want My faithful to be representatives of My love and My Gospel 
of justice.  This presentation means that you will be teaching My 
Word in public.  The picture of a judge means that you have to be 
careful not to judge people, but leave this to Me.  Many times 
you see things and make quick judgments about people without 
knowing all of the facts.  That is why I am the only One to judge 
because I know everything about each person’s life.  Sometimes 
you see people making incorrect statements about yourselves and 
you feel an injustice because they do not know all of your 
background.  It is the same way with others around you, so  do 
not insult or falsely accuse someone of something.  The most 
important judgments are what I judge about you because I am just 
and I will have more mercy on your situations.  So be careful in 
your speech not to ruin a person’s reputation with false gossip 
to others.  I love all of you and I want you to love everyone in 
your speech as well."  
 Jesus said: "My people, it is a brave priest that would 
accept My visionaries and prophets to speak at their church.  
Your message is one of preparing people in their spiritual lives 
for the end times, but few want to be advised how to change their 



easy living for a life of suffering.  It is unfortunate that My 
priest sons are even reluctant to talk about sin, Confession, or 
the bad lifestyles that people are living together in sin.  My 
priest sons should also be promoting good prayer lives and 
Adoration of My Blessed Sacrament.  Pray for your priests that 
they find it in their hearts to preach My Word of the Gospel even 
when it is difficult for the people to hear and act on it.  My 
priest sons should be brave and have courage that they can feed 
the souls in their parish so the souls there can be saved." 
 
Sunday, July 20, 2003:
 Jesus said: "My people, when you build a church, it is meant 
for worship of your God and not for man.  There should be a 
sacred place for My Blessed Sacrament in a prominent part of the 
main church and not hidden in a back room.  Just as you place a 
light in an open place for all to see it, so you should place Me 
in an open place for My Light to shine on everyone.  Every altar 
should have a crucifix depicting My death on the cross at 
Calvary.  Every Mass is a sacrifice of My Body and Blood and a 
Resurrection image on a cross does not depict My suffering death 
for all of mankind.  Those, who come to receive My Real Presence 
in Holy Communion, need to have pure souls free of mortal sin.  
Showing reverence by bowing to receive Me also shows your love 
and respect for My Blessed Sacrament.  Kneeling during the 
Consecration is also an act of reverence acknowledging My glory 
as even My angels kneel before My consecrated Hosts.  Having the 
stations present and statues or pictures of Myself and the saints 
helps the faithful to dwell on our lives to be imitated.  I have 
warned My people that your churches are being stripped of all 
that is holy in order to prepare them for the coming influence of 
New Age gods and goddesses.  Be prepared to leave the schismatic 
churches when My Consecration prayers are changed and earthly 
idols are brought in.  The evil churches will even one day have 
the image of the beast on their altars.  When I am no longer 
present in these churches, they will no longer be holy.  Be aware 
of this coming schism that will cause division between the 
schismatic church and that of the faithful remnant." 
 
Monday, July 21, 2003:
 Jesus said: "My people, I have told you that the man, who 
builds his house of faith on rock, will endure the testing of the 
storms of life.  But he, who builds his house of faith on sand, 
will be more likely to lose his faith when the winds of testing 
blow his house away.  The vision of the four stands holding up a 
table means that you must have a solid foundation for your faith 
to last.  This starts with the training that you receive from 
your parents.  The four evangelists also give you My words to 
imitate My life in following My Will.  You can strengthen your 
faith by having a properly formed conscience of knowing right 
from wrong.  This means following My Commandments, My Church 
laws, and My pope son’s teachings.  I ask all of My disciples to 
hold close to Me by taking up your daily cross out of love for 
Me.  Your daily prayer life tells Me how much you love Me and 
keeps you in communication with your Lord.  Frequent Confession 



and receiving Me in Holy Communion will give you grace to 
withstand the devil’s daily temptations.  By keeping a good 
spiritual life and helping your neighbor out of charity, you will 
be on the right path to heaven.  Guarding your faith is your most 
precious gift as you struggle for your prize of eternal salvation 
in heaven with Me." 
 Jesus said: "My people, I am trying to make you fully 
appreciate the deep meaning of how much I suffered and am 
suffering for all of the sins of mankind.  As you look upon Me 
writhing in pain, you must understand that all of you are to 
share in My suffering for the reparation of your own sins.  I 
want each of you to take up your daily cross and suffer 
everything for Me without complaining.  I poured out My Blood 
sacrifice so all of your sins are atoned for before My heavenly 
Father.  You have been ransomed by your Savior according to My 
Divine plan.  By offering all of your sufferings up to Me each 
day, I can apply the graces to your soul and those in your 
intentions as I forgive you and heal your souls from your sins.  
If you are to imitate My life, you will see much suffering in 
your life.  But every suffering that you offer to Me will be 
applied to lessening your time in purgatory in reparation for 
your sins.  Understand the mercy that I bestow on every repentant 
sinner as all heaven rejoices over each soul that repents of 
their sins.  Rejoice also that you are freed of your bonds of sin 
every time you receive absolution in Confession.  Every time you 
sin against Me, you are causing Me more pain.  I will be 
suffering the pain for sin until the last sin is committed by man 
before I come again in judgment.  So think before you commit any 
sin, so you can save Me that pain by your faithfulness to follow 
My Commandments." 
 
Tuesday, July 22, 2003: (St. Mary Magdalene) 
 Jesus said: "My people, I want to instill in each of you 
this deep love that St. Mary Magdalene had for Me, as you have 
seen in the Gospel.  Even now I call everyone’s name as I called 
‘Mary’ so that each of you are special to Me.  As St. Mary 
acknowledged Me as teacher, I want all of you to acknowledge Me 
as your risen Savior.  This vision of an Adoration chapel with My 
Blessed Sacrament glowing with Light is where you can come and 
give Me praise and adoration.  Your souls are always thirsting 
for your living Lord and you can show your love for Me in 
Adoration and when you receive Me in Holy Communion.  A creature 
always seeks its Creator, but even more you are drawn to Me out 
of this deep love to be with Me and a part of Me.  When you come 
before My Blessed Sacrament in the consecrated Host, I am really 
present to you and I thank you for giving thanks to Me as the one 
leper returned to thank Me.  You are healed of your sins many 
times in Confession, so it is appropriate that you give thanks to 
Me for forgiving your sins and restoring My grace in your souls.  
You are My beloved disciples and I love you more than you could 
ever love Me.  I treasure every moment that you share your love 
with Me at Holy Communion and Adoration.  Those, who take time to 
visit Me in Adoration, are My special adorers that I have a deep 
respect for you because you love Me so much from the depths of 



your souls.  I will reward all of My followers one day in heaven 
where you will truly see Me as I AM." 
 
Wednesday, July 23, 2003:
 Jesus said: "My people, this Exodus reading shows a 
connection of the miraculous bread with My Bread of Holy 
Communion.  The physical bread was provided for life in the 
burning desert, while Holy Communion gives you spiritual life and 
even eternal life for My worthy believers.  In the desert My 
people were totally dependent on Me for meat, bread and water.  
In the desert of this life, My people are still dependent on Me 
for helping to provide all that you have to survive both 
physically and spiritually.  Without dependence on Me, your life 
will be more difficult and eternal life could be lost.  Now in 
the end times again you will be faced with a modern Exodus as you 
will have to flee your cities to refuges where you will again be 
fed by My heavenly manna.  As you are stripped of your 
possessions, you will be more in touch with your total dependence 
on Me.  Have faith, hope, and trust in Me that I will provide all 
that you need both now and during the Great Tribulation.  Fear 
not the power of the evil one for My victory will come.  I will 
not test you beyond your  endurance, but you must call on My help 
to be saved."  
 
Thursday, July 24, 2003:
 Jesus said: "My people, as you read in the Gospel, the 
people of your country have been given many messages and signs 
about My Word, but still they do not want to listen.  This 
picture of a flood closing in from all sides represents how 
America will witness destruction and take over just as the people 
of Noah’s day tasted My wrath.  Your laws against sodomy have 
been struck down legalizing homosexual activity and laying the 
groundwork to attack marriage as I have created it in male and 
female.  Other laws legalize abortion for killing infants in the 
womb and others are trying to legalize drug use.  Your society is 
so corrupt that you leave Me no choice but for My justice to 
condemn America.  I will allow the evil ones to destroy your 
military through constant wars and your debts will weigh down 
your financial well-being.  The many physical disasters 
afflicting your country are just another example of the 
chastisements that I am bringing upon you.  Instead of changing 
your ways, you are sinking deeper into the mire of your sins.  I 
cannot bring blessings upon a country that has turned its back on 
My laws.  You will face the punishment due for your sins for not 
listening to My Word in the Scriptures nor the words of My 
prophets." 
 
Thursday, July 24, 2003:
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: "My people, pray for My little ones who are 
being abused by day care providers, parents, and even some 
priests.  Pray also that these abusers will change their lives 
and be sorry for their offenses.  Parents need to be watching 
their children for safeguarding their whereabouts.  My little 



ones are close to My heart and anyone, who violates their 
innocence, will indeed have to answer to Me for their evil 
deeds." 
 Jesus said: "My people, some areas of your country have 
suffered tornadoes, others a hurricane, some have had floods and 
still others are having fires.  Almost every area of your country 
has been threatened by some kind of disaster. All of these 
difficulties  are coming as a result of your sinful lifestyles.  
Because you are not repenting of your sins, America will continue 
to suffer even more disasters until you will be brought to your 
knees."  
 Jesus said: "My people, your troops continue to be spread 
too thin in more conflicts than you have troops to control 
ambushes and occupation that are making Iraq and Afghanistan 
difficult areas to police and provide services.  When more 
questions are asked for why America is present in so many 
conflicts, there are never any clear answers.  The masons and one 
world people are trying to overtake your country through 
terrorism, wars and a controlled economy.  More of your troops 
are needed to guard your own borders than fight useless wars in a 
foreign land.  Pray for an end to all of your wars and live in 
peace with those around you." 
 Jesus said: "My people, fighting in various Middle East 
countries and in Africa seems like constant battling for 
leadership positions and internal clashes between different 
ethnic groups.  It seems too much to ask America to be the 
world’s policeman for every little disturbance in these 
countries.  It is the one world people who control the leaders 
and which wars will be fought.  Pray that even these evil ones 
should be silenced from making war on their neighbors.  If you do 
not stop these constant wars, you will live to regret that you 
even started what you could not finish." 
 Jesus said: "My people, legalized gambling at casinos and 
even lotteries to support education is another opening of 
financial problems to cause addictions for compulsive gamblers.  
Many families have had their finances ruined by a husband or 
spouse addicted to gambling.  Many of these enticements to steal 
your money have occurred on cruises, at gambling towns, 
lotteries, and even recent casinos on Indian grounds.  Pray for 
those with these gambling obsessions that they could receive 
counseling to control their bad habits.  When such freedom is 
allowed even on the internet, your society will suffer from such 
abuses." 
 Jesus said: "My people, time is always hanging in the 
balance for you can use your time wisely on My behalf, or you can 
waste it selfishly on your own pursuits.  If you are following My 
Will, you will always be focused how best to use your time for 
helping others.  Do not let yourself fall into bad habits of 
wasting time, because your time here is short and you will have 
to make an accounting for your time at your judgment.  Imitate My 
love in following My ways and your time will always be well 
spent." 
 Jesus said: "My people, it is no wonder that you are trying 
to remove My Ten Commandments from your public buildings.  



Rubbing these laws off the tablets is represented in declaring 
that abortion and euthanasia are not murders.  Allowing sodomy 
laws and other sexual offenses to be rubbed out is a denial of 
the sixth Commandment.  Allowing tax fraud and other accounting 
scandals in business is approving theft and lying.  When some 
look how your society’s laws are being repealed, then you know 
why I can no longer hold back My justice for your sins and your 
abuses of My laws.  Those, who continue to repeal My laws, will 
answer to My punishment." 
 
Friday, July 25, 2003:
 Jesus said: "My people, this vision of someone at the head 
of a table represents the authority and responsibility that 
parents have for their children and grandchildren.  The ripples 
sent out over the water represent the sphere of influence that 
parents have over their children.  You take care of their secular 
needs for food, clothing, and education, but you also should not 
neglect your spiritual responsibility to teach them the faith.  
You have a rich gift in your own spiritual upbringing and you 
should be willing to pass this gift on to your children.  
Teaching them daily prayer at morning, night, and before meals 
should be a joy and second nature to give Me praise in all that 
you do.  Leading them to Sunday Mass and frequent Confession will 
be easier at early ages, but more difficult as they grow older 
because of the world’s distractions.  No matter how much 
resistance your children will give you, remember they are your 
spiritual responsibility.  You are to pray for their faith and 
encourage them to stay close to Me throughout their lives.  Guard 
them as I guarded My apostles." 
 Jesus said: "My son, this is a further confirmation that 
there will be another created incident that will cause many 
American deaths. (12-4-02) It could come from open terrorism to 
enhanced storms or earthquakes.  Your recent investigation of 
September 11th has shown many gaps and questions about foreign 
involvement and a lack of communications which seems to be 
labeled for a cover up.  Your recent events show the U.S. poised 
for more involvement in a civil war situation.  Your domestic 
problems are still showing an unusually slow rebound in your jobs 
market, even with historically low interest rates.  Your debts 
are ever increasing as the one world people are ready more than 
ever to bring America down.  Your president has been involving 
you in many wars where the people have had no say in his attacks.  
Know that this coming event is getting closer as all the other 
world events are accelerating out of control as well.  This event 
could very easily cause National ID cards to be issued and even a 
new draft for more troops.  Marshal law and a police state are 
close and such a dramatic event could make security an excuse for 
a takeover and loss of your freedoms.  Your travel could be very 
restricted by this increased security and your testing will 
increase as well." 
 
Saturday, July 26, 2003:
 Jesus said: "My people, another sign for you that the end 
times are upon you is when you see many people healed by gifted 



healers.  Just as I healed many people from their sins and their 
sicknesses, so I will be sending many prophets and healers among 
you to prepare the way before the tribulation.  These healing 
people will be protected for a time until the Antichrist will 
persecute them.  Pray for all evangelists and healers in this 
evil age because they are My special gifts for your time to bring 
souls to conversion before it will be too late and some will be 
lost to Satan.  You are in a midst of a battle between good and 
evil and this will become more apparent as the good people will 
be more vocal and the evil people will become more perverse.  
Call on Me in prayer to strengthen you for this last of all 
battles in this end time age." 
 Jesus said: "My people, I told you after the election in 
2000 that your president has a true chance to change America, but 
it will depend on how much he allows the one world people to 
influence him. (12-13-00) The economy and constant wars have 
caused your deficits to grow out of proportion to reality.  You 
already have more debt than you can manage without spending 
hundreds of billions of dollars on unnecessary wars.  Wars and 
planned deficits are the best way to destroy America and this is 
why the one world people are encouraging your president into so 
many wars.  Your government is totally out of control both in 
their incorrect budgeting, and the Executive and Judicial 
branches overstepping their powers. Congress is the people’s 
representative,  but they are not asserting themselves in 
debating your useless wars, nor are they making law as they 
should.  Once your freedoms have been taken away in the name of 
false security, you will be living in a police state with the 
president acting as a dictator.  Pray for My protection because 
your persecution will intensify and you will have to flee to My 
refuges."  
 
Sunday, July 27, 2003: (Multiplication of bread for 5,000) 
 Jesus said: "My people, when I multiplied the fish and 
barley loaves for the 5,000, the people wanted to make Me a king, 
so I hid in the mountains.  Even though I appeared to them as a 
God-man, I was to be a suffering servant instead of a physical 
ruler on the earth.  Whenever you are in front of My Blessed 
Sacrament in the consecrated Host, you have your Lord, Master, 
and Creator before you.  If I was standing in front of you, you 
would be bowing in reverence.  I am fully there in My Real 
Presence in every consecrated Host, even if people do not believe 
that I am present under the appearance of bread.  Therefore, do 
not place Me in the back room, for I belong on your altar where 
your king is more worthy to be placed.  Give reverence to your 
king by genuflecting  before My tabernacle and bowing in front of 
Me when you receive Me  in Holy Communion.  You can give Me 
reverence even by not loud talking in front of My tabernacle in 
church.  If you truly love Me  and give Me praise for being your 
God, then you would take time out of your busy schedules to visit 
Me in Adoration at My tabernacle.  Rejoice that you have Me at 
the Mass because soon it will be difficult to find a proper Mass.  
I am the Bread of Life that will give you eternal life." 
 



 
Monday, July 28, 2003: (Moses finds a golden calf) 
 Jesus said: "My people, Moses was filled with righteous 
anger when he found the people worshiping the golden calf and he 
threw the tablets with the Ten Commandments down the mountain.  
Even as you find people in their sin of lust and greed, you can 
warn them of their sin, but have mercy on them in your own 
righteous anger.  Look how I treated the woman found in adultery.  
I asked everyone: ‘He, who has no sin, let him throw the first 
stone.’  I did not condemn her, but I warned her to sin no more.  
In the same way that you find those in sin, beware of any 
condemnation for you are all sinners as well.  I made the 
Israelites walk in the desert for forty years because of their 
sin against Me.  See how I punish the guilty with My justice and 
I have mercy on those who love Me and follow My ways.  I have 
given My Commandments out of love and they are focused on love of 
God and love of neighbor.  Rejoice that each day you are called 
to give praise and thanks to your God as well as helping your 
neighbor both physically and spiritually." 
 Jesus said: "My people, excessive drinking has caused many 
problems throughout your country.  Drunken driving causes a large 
percentage of driving fatalities.  It is a cause of many families 
to break up in divorce.  Drinking can also be a danger on the job 
where there is dangerous machinery or chemicals.  Even drinking 
in colleges has caused dropouts or poor grades.  Over indulging 
in drink can destroy bodily organs and impair your thinking in 
any activity.  People, who are addicted to alcohol, need to see 
that they need help to stop completely.  This requires guidance 
and skillful counseling to make any progress.  Prayer also can be 
a means of helping someone come to their senses.  Drinking is 
many times an escape from reality that only causes worse 
problems.  Support groups with people that have been healed of 
their drinking problem can be helpful to show others how they can 
change their lives.  It still remains the person’s free will to 
want to stop drinking.  It will be difficult to change unless 
there are some strong incentives forcing the issue.  If you 
really love these people, you would do everything to encourage 
them to seek counseling, than let them continue in their steady 
drinking habit.  In a spiritual sense you cannot be responsible 
for your actions when you are under the influence of alcohol.  
The devil wants you to lose your inhibitions in drinking so you 
will commit even more evil acts of swearing and even killing.  
Pray for these addicts to find help and seek repentance of their 
sins.  Once you learn to take responsibility for your actions, 
then you will not leave it to chance with drinking." 
 
Tuesday, July 29, 2003: (funeral) 
 Jesus said: "My people, this tall black skyscraper with red 
flames all around it is a representation of a Tower of Babel in 
your modern world.  The flames all around it represent the 
influence of the demons encouraging your science and pride to 
replace Me with the material things of the world.  Man thinks he 
does not need Me and that he can build and do anything that he 
wishes.  All that you  have built and accomplished with your 



scientific inventions are as nothing in My sight.  Your knowledge 
has only scratched the surface of what there is to know.  Man is 
foolish to think that he can do anything without Me and he is 
only listening to the devil who wants all of mankind to not serve 
Me.  I am asking everyone to listen to My Word, for I have the 
words that will gain you eternal life.  Only through Me can you 
enter into heaven.  You have a choice of heaven or hell and to 
come to heaven you must follow My Will and accept Me as your 
Savior.  By seeking Me for the forgiveness of your sins, I will 
forgive you and give you the grace to enter heaven.  Put away 
this foolishness that you do not need Me because it is by My Will 
that you will take your next breath.  It is only by My Will that 
any creature, even the devil, should continue to exist.  When you 
understand the power and scope of My authority, then you will see 
that your highest priority is to obey My Commandments and serve 
Me out of love.  You would much rather be with a loving God in 
the joy of heaven, than be with the devil who hates you in the 
eternal flames of hell."  
 Jesus said: "My people, this tire represents how time moves 
forward no matter what you are doing.  The continuous ticking of 
the clock seems slow at first, but your time each day comes 
quickly to an end.  Just as your days pass quickly, your life 
passes by as well.  Your time is precious because you have such a 
short time on earth to accomplish anything.  All the more reason 
that you should spend your time wisely because you will have to 
make an accounting to Me for every hour of your service to Me.  
My message is to not waste your time on foolish selfish pursuits, 
but use your time wisely to follow My plan for your life in 
serving Me out of love.  Visiting Me in Adoration is an excellent 
opportunity for Me to touch your hearts with My peace and 
discernment.  I will show you the way to heaven and it is you who 
must give Me your yes in My service.  I have given you many gifts 
to save your soul and others, so use your talents wisely.  Most 
of all I give you a set time in your life to prove to Me how much 
you love Me.  Offer everything up to Me in consecration and you 
will have your treasures stored in heaven for all of your good 
deeds.  Do not let time run out on you without conversion, but 
give everything back to Me so your time was rightfully spent." 
 
Wednesday, July 30, 2003:
 Jesus said: "My people, many people are rationalizing their 
sins of passion as acceptable when they love someone.  Sins of 
passion in the conjugal act are all mortal sins and serious 
because they violate My laws of marriage or the intended openness 
to procreation.  Those, who are not married, are committing sins 
of fornication.  Those, who are cheating on their spouse, are 
committing sins of adultery.  All homosexual acts are sins and 
such marriages are a perversion of My plans for lawful marriage.  
Even married couples are committing grave sins using any birth 
control devices that obstruct fertilization.  Tubal ligations and 
vasectomies are all sins that need to be confessed.  Even 
artificial conception means are demeaning to Me in your modern 
abuses of science.  Many of these sins are being committed, but 
are not being confessed to My priest sons.  These are serious 



offenses against My laws of procreation, yet there is very little 
mention of these sins in the pulpit.  It is not a matter of 
embarrassing people with their sins, but it is most important to 
save these souls from their sins.  Receiving Holy Communion in 
this state of mortal sin commits a further sin of sacrilege, yet 
few understand or want to accept that they need My forgiveness in 
the confessional.  It is better for a man and woman to be in a 
married state than subject themselves to constant occasions of 
sin as in living together.  Practicing homosexuals are also in 
occasions of sin and need to avoid these acts as well.  Passions 
in the body were intended for procreation and are not intended to 
be abused just for individual pleasures.  These are strong 
desires and it takes a faith filled person to restrain themselves 
to keep My Commandments.  Even if you should violate My laws, I 
still have mercy on sinners to be forgiven in Confession.  Every 
person needs to be strong enough to admit your mistakes and see 
the need for Confession to keep your soul pure.  Your love 
relationship with Me should be much more important than your 
bodily pleasures.  Do not endanger your eternal life with Me by 
remaining in mortal sin without Confession.  You may die 
unexpectedly as you see those dying around you, and you do not 
want to be at your judgment with mortal sin on your soul or you 
could be judged to hell.  So by frequent Confession you can 
always have your soul ready for judgment and avoid the occasions 
of these sexual sins of the flesh." 
 Jesus said: "My people, this image of a red box buried deep 
in the ground represents My vanquishing of Satan and how he will 
be chained in hell by My angels.  My people will all have to 
endure the trials of the tribulation.  No one will escape this 
purgatory on earth.  As you call on Me, I will give you the grace 
to endure this evil age.  You are called to follow My Divine Will 
in the plan that I have for your life.  It will be My faithful 
remnant that will survive this test of faith, but you are seeing 
a growing lack of faith among the people of the world.  I have 
asked many times: ‘Will I find any faith when I return?’  This 
message of My victory is one of hope for everyone because you 
know the end of the story and the devil loses.  I always tell you 
that My power is greater and that is how I conquered death and 
sin.  I have allowed the devil and the Antichrist a brief reign 
as the evil of this age will worsen before I come in glory.  
Therefore, do not despair in evil’s apparent victories now 
because I will win the final battle.  This is a message of love 
so you can keep focused on Me during the whole tribulation." 
 
Thursday, July 31, 2003:
 Jesus said: "My people, the Israelites in the desert were 
given My miraculous manna to gather in a basket for food.  This 
vision depicts My chosen people relying on Me for their daily 
bread.  My people of today find themselves in a desert of lost 
faith where many have strayed from My teachings.  The people of 
your day know about right from wrong, but they have grown 
affluent and lax in their religious practices.  In this way My 
Bread of Life in the consecrated Hosts is an oasis of grace to 
those living in the modern world with all of its distractions.  



Even during the tribulation I will have My angels feed you My 
heavenly Manna as miraculously as the Israelites were fed, but 
this will be My Real Presence.  I promised you that I would 
always be with you and this will occur even at your remote 
refuges during the tribulation." 
 
Thursday, July 31, 2003:
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: "My people, since the creation of man, I made 
you male and female to be joined in a proper marriage of husband 
and wife.  This is the proper way that families should bring 
children into the world and nurture them.  For centuries this has 
been the accepted norm for family to make up the society.  When 
divorce and homosexual perversion entered into a society as a 
norm, then these civilizations were destroyed as in Noah’s time 
and that of Sodom and Gomorrah.  My pope son has broadly stated 
the Church’s position against homosexual marriages as being 
invalid and adoption by such individuals as unacceptable.  Such 
marriages of homosexuals are the devils’s perversion of My 
original plan.  Those, who violate My laws, are calling down My 
punishment for their sins. Those nations, that promote homosexual 
marriages as acceptable, will be calling down My wrath and 
destruction against them.  Repent America before it is too late." 
 Jesus said: "My people, you have played with the dignity of 
these leaders even as they were performing ethnic cleansing of 
their own.  Now a guerilla warfare is being carried out that 
kills your soldiers daily.  Whatever reasons your leaders give, 
you are still carrying out wars that you do not have enough 
troops to fight.  See the futility of your constant wars that 
just stretch you thin, kill your troops, and extend your debts 
further than you can pay.  Make peace instead of war to show your 
love for your neighbor and not hate." 
 Jesus said: "My people, I have told you that your free trade 
policy is a plan for decimating your manufacturing.  By buying 
products made from slave labor, you are keeping these people 
prisoners of their leaders.  None of your businesses can compete 
with the cheap labor of countries like China.  Unless your 
factories are given some measure of protection from cheap labor 
imports, your manufacturing jobs are all doomed to be lost.  Look 
at every industry and you are losing market share to cheaper 
products.  The consumer buys the cheapest goods available, but 
with your purchases, you are putting your own industries out of 
business.  This is the one world plan to destroy your country by 
constant wars and free trade with no subsidies."  
 Jesus said: "My people, there are those cheering to have war 
with certain dictators or nations harboring terrorists.  When you 
see the lives lost in war and the destruction, how can you 
justify all of this death?  Better to be builders than 
destroyers.  Come to Me for My peace in the world so you can have 
My rest instead of man’s unrest." 
 Jesus said: "My people, you are witnessing more fires 
destroying homes in the West and elsewhere as in the French 
Riviera.  Drought and heat are continuing to take their toll in 
areas that have not ever seen such damage.  I have told you that 



this summer’s fires would be similar to those seen last year.  
Look at these signs that continue to point to the world famine 
that will cause great starvation.  Again pray to endure these 
trials that are becoming worse with time." 
 Jesus said: "My people, I have warned you of further 
terrorist attacks using planes and now some of your 
interrogations of prisoners are revealing certain plans of 
terrorism that are already being planned.  America is too proud 
in thinking that you can prevent more violence as on September 
11th.  You, America, will bring yourself down by the many 
traitorous one world people who are planning your destruction.  
Put your hope and trust in Me and you will find rest in your 
heart and soul." 
 Jesus said: "My people, whenever you go to a fresh grave 
site, you see the deep hole dug and a box to receive the casket.  
This picture of a burial preparation represents how close your 
American civilization is about to be buried.  Your debts alone 
are already burying you with an inability to pay them off.  Now, 
even your deficit of payments with other nations will draw a 
tighter noose around your neck.  Your troops are being spread to 
so many countries, that you will find it difficult to defend your 
own borders.  The plans of the evil ones are carrying out your 
demise, yet you are oblivious to your trip to the cemetery.  
Pray, My people, and repent to save your souls because all that 
is left is to place the dirt over your coffin." 


